TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

April 12, 2001

A special meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order for the purpose of continuing a public hearing from March 26, 2001, at the Jamestown Philomenian Library, 26 North Road at 7:00 PM by Council President David J. Long.  The following members were present:

Kenneth G. Littman, Vice President

Craig A. Amerigian

David Swain

Absent:  Bruce W. McIntyre

Also present were:

Maryanne Crawford, CPA, Town Administrator/Finance Director

Arlene D. Kalooski,, Town Clerk

A. Lauriston Parks, Town Solicitor

Arlene D. Kalooski

Brenda Dillmann, Planning Consultant

George Loomis, Director, URI Onsite Wastewater Training Center

PUBLIC HEARING

1) Proposed On-Site Wastewater Management Ordinance (continued from 03/26/2001)

Council President Long opened the hearing at 7:05 PM.  

Upon his introduction, Mr. Loomis informed the Council and audience that all individual sewage disposal systems (ISDS) are managed by the Department of Environmental Management.  Mr. Loomis informed the audience that good site evaluation, design, insulation and maintenance are the most important aspects of an ISDS.  Mr. Loomis expanded on the importance of these aspects in an educational slide presentation.
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As part of Mr. Loomis’ presentation each phase as mentioned in the lifespan of a septic system was discussed in great detail.  Mr. Loomis offered pamphlets to be displayed in the Town library and mentioned the internet web site for additional information.  That web site is www.uri.ebc.cewq.

The definition of a failed system was identified using the State of Rhode Island Rules and Regulations Establishing Minimum Standards Relating to Location, Design, Construction and Maintenance of Individual Sewage Disposal Systems.

Discussion ensued relating to a system that exceeds design flow; specifically, a one bedroom home – one bedroom perc. – converted into a two or three bedroom home.  It was noted that there is 150 gallon per bedroom per day flow.  More than that amount would exceed the design flow and would cause the drain field to fill up and promote premature failure.  

At 8:05 PM the presentation was completed and Mr. Loomis answered general questions from the audience regarding the types of septic systems and how they work.  

Council President Long directed attention to specific questions and answers relating to the proposed ordinance.

Brenda Dillmann, Planning Consultant, reviewed the changes made to the proposed ordinance. Those changes will be found on the document entitled “Proposed Onsite Wastewater Management Ordinance (With subsequent changes discussed at Town Council Workshop on April 5, 2001.)

The Council discussed the changes to the proposed ordinance and noted additional concern in several areas.  Under 6.3 (c), Councilor Amerigan requested that the phrase “upon the sale of a home or business” be removed or a clause added that notes this is not a required function.  This should also be clarified under Definitions – Functional Inspection.  Additionally, 7.5 should be looked at again.  Councilor Amerigan asked for information on a number of sections.  Comments were added by Mr. Loomis and Ms. Dillmann in order to clarify each area of concern.  

Anthony Simeone, 54 Hull Street noted that an extremely important part of this plan is Section 7.5 Occupancy and Use.  He recommended that it be changed to read:  in order to ensure the proper functioning of an ISDS, it is recommended or it is absolutely mandated that the occupancy or use of the house does not exceed the capacity of the system.  Thereby making this ordinance conform with what already exists in state law.

Guy Settipane, Seaside Drive requested that language be added to include the backwash from water filtration systems to the definition of wastewater.

Council President Long opened the hearing for comments from the audience. 

Robert Crooks, 7 Hull Street inquired what provision is made for non-standard septic systems not using a septic tank (alternative system with small leaching field).  

Councilor Amerigan stated that the Ordinance requires an initial inspection, the Town is not telling a resident how often a system must be pumped; it will be up to the inspector to provide that information.

Several questions arose regarding the qualifications of a certified inspector and if a homeowner is certified can he/she do their own initial inspection.

Ms. Dillmann noted that a qualified inspector must have taken and passed the course as provided through University of Rhode Island’s Onsite Wastewater Training Facility.  Section 6.2 provides the information on “Who May Inspect”.

Guy Settipane, Seaside Drive requested that 8.1 Failure to Pump, Maintain or Inspect notification should be by certified mail, return receipt.  Additionally, 8.6 Appeals (3), an appeal from a homeowner should be filed with the Town Clerk. 

John Rallis, Blueberry Lane, inquired how extensive the North End Study; how many systems were tracked and what percentage failed.  Mr. Rallis also inquired about the ISDS’s on the south end of the island.

Hazel Turley, Seaside Drive stated her concern about the proximity of new alternative systems to wetland areas.   Occupancy and use is an extremely important issue in the Shores area.  Some of these properties are using more bedrooms than the ISDS permit allows.  Adjacent homeowners are experiencing dry wells because of this overuse. 

Ms. Dillmann stated that the proposed ordinance has an inspection and maintenance section that should cover these issues.  Additionally, Ms. Dillmann noted that they have received grant money to model the Jamestown Shores area to determine what enhanced treatment systems might be available.

William Murphy, North Road suggested that there are some conflicts between the manual and the handbook and expressed his concern on which would supercede.  Those conflicts are as follows:


6.1
maintenance and upkeep and inspection should be in accordance with the manufacturers recommendation as well as their maintenance procedures (as stated in the handbook)


6.3 
(a)  First Maintenance should actually read baseline maintenance because homeowner are required to pump out their system to inspect


6.6
states that owners shall assume responsibility for hiring…. To complete maintenance and inspection requirements…; therefore they cannot inspect their own ISDS (conflict between 6.2)


8.3 there are two departments giving out violation notices

8.5 
Omit Water and Sewer Commission and include the Town Council

Nancy Koleman, suggested using stronger language under 7.9; rather than encourage residents it should read shall.

Ms. Dillmann noted that cesspools are considered an inadequate way of managing wastewater; however if it has not failed, it would not be mandated to be changed.

Anthony Simeone suggested adding the word “designed” in Section 2.0, paragraph #3.  (malfunctioning, improperly “designed or” sited…  Additionally, Mr. Simeone recommended adding the words “or use”  (it is recommended that the occupancy “or use” of the house…

Perry Scott asked what resources are available for someone without funds and what consideration will be given if they are not a qualified borrower.  

Ms. Dillmann stated that the Town could back the loan and override the criteria.

James Tobin inquired if a resident has an emergency, why can’t the Town step in to help.  The Town could use surplus money for this purpose.

Dennis Webster suggested that Section 8.5 should state Town Administrator.  Additionally, Mr. Webster asked how the inspection schedule will be affected if a house is sold after the initial inspection and the occupancy changes significantly.

James Campagnone inquired how many documented failures there were last year. 

Steve Wren asked what the real cost of implementing this ordinance will be and is the Town willing to subsidize hardship cases.

Council President Long referred to Section 9.0 Financing and specifically 9.2 Grant and Loan Program.  

Sav Rabecchi  suggested that the Town should take on the expense of the first inventory inspection, identify the steps needed to be taken to correct any problems and then work towards solving those problems. 

Ms. Dillmann stated that the main point of this ordinance is that it is an inspection management based ordinance.  The homeowners are responsible for the management of their own waste.

Council discussed the probability of the initial inspection being done by

Nick Robertson urged the Council to have some sort of financial assistance in position prior to passing this ordinance.  Mr. Robertson stated that with the amount of rain we get many of the systems in Jamestown would be presently be considered failed systems.

William Murphy suggested that Section 7.1 should state, “… shall be discharged at a state approved dumping facility” rather than at the Jamestown Wastewater Treatment Facility.

There being no further comments taken, it was moved by Council President Long, seconded by Councilor Littman to continue the hearing to Thursday, April 19, 2001.  So unanimously voted.

Council President Long announced that there would be a workshop to review the changes made to date.  The workshop will be on Monday night following the Board of Water and Sewer meeting on Monday night. 

It was moved by Councilor Swain, seconded by Councilor Littman to adjourn the meeting at 10:30 PM.  So unanimously voted.

Attest:

Arlene D. Kalooski

Town Clerk
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